2017 US VMYG National Regatta
by John Snow

Fourteen skippers competed in the 23rd annual US VMYG National Regatta, July 13-16, at historic Redd’s Pond, Marblehead, Mass. It was co-hosted by the Marblehead and Nashua MYCs given the late venue change for weeds at Nashua, NH’s Sandy Pond. Event featured Vintage 36 (V36) and Vintage Marblehead 50-800 R/C models. US VMYG’s V36 and VM Traditional (TR) designs cover the 1930 to 1945 Marblehead Class developmental period; the US VMYG’s High Flyer (HF) designs cover the 1946 to 1970 period.  


Winds were light and steady from the northeast during the first two days to accommodate a twice around racing course. A southwest zephrey developed on the last day for a once-around course. Likewise, skies varied form overcast to sunny with temperatures ranging from the mid 60s to the mid-80s. In total, there were 46 races: 23 races with seven V36 models (three throw-outs) and 23 races (four throw-outs given slight influx in weeds) for the VM 14-boat fleet. Race awards for top three skippers were predicated on the respective model categories: V36 design and both of the VM TR and HF designs (two sets).   
Scorers were Rick Gates and Sue Martin who ably supported RD John Snow. Harry Mote again took top honors in the V36 and VM TR design groupings at Redd’s Pond through his superb sailing consistency. Cliff Martin won in the VM HF design category racing his 1960s “Magic Dragon” model for the first time. Also noteworthy were the five skippers who competed in both regattas covering 46 races: Dominick Bonanno, Herb Dreher, Rob Dutton, Thom McLaughlin and Harry Mote. .  

One perpetual US VMYG non-racing trophy was presented as well as determined by a vote of peers at pond-side. This was the US VMYG Craftsmanship Trophy as handcrafted by Earl Boebert with an early Stanley wood model plane mounted on an art deco-style marble base. Thom McLaughlin won this trophy with his scratch-built “Awanadjo” cold-molded VM HF varnished model. 
Next year’s US VMYG National Regattas is up-for-grabs with the new Nashua MYC still in contention if their weed problem can be averted by having an earlier or later sailing date at the Sandy Pond site. Thus, Rick Gates will take this under advisement in his coordination with the City Park and Rec Director who remains in favor of our sport as a wonderful recreational activity for both local youths and adults. For 2019, there is even preliminary talk to consider an East Coast US VMYG Race Week. This would then be in conjunction with the 25th anniversary of our US VMYG.     
